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Scientists working to bring back the
functionally extinct northern white
rhino announced they had success-

fully created three additional embryos of
the subspecies, bringing the total to 12.
One of world’s two remaining live speci-
mens-female Fatu who lives with her
mother Najin on Kenya’s 90,000-acre Ol
Pejeta wildlife conservancy-provided the
eggs for the project, while the sperm
used was from two different deceased
males. Scientific consortium Biorescue
described in a press release late
Thursday how the eggs were collected
from Fatu in early July before being airlift-
ed to a lab in Italy for fertilization, devel-
opment and preservation.

Neither Fatu nor Najin is capable of
carrying a calf to term, so surrogate moth-
ers for the embryos will be selected from
a population of southern white rhinos. Ol
Pejeta director Richard Vigne told AFP on
Friday that he believed in the project’s
chances of success, while emphasizing
the high stakes. “No one is going to pre-
tend that this is going to be easy,” he said.
“We are doing things which are cutting-
edge from a scientific perspective and we
a dealing with genetics, with the two last

northen white rhinos left on the planet,”
said Vigne. “There are many, many things
that could go wrong,” he said. “I think
everybody understand the challenges that
remain.” Since 2019 Biorescue has col-
lected 80 eggs from Najin and Fatu, but
the 12 viable embryos all hail from the
younger rhino. The project is a multi-
national effort with scientists from the
German Leibniz Institute backing the
Kenya Wildlife Service and Ol Pejeta, and
the Italian Avantea laboratory providing
fertilization support.

Kenyan Tourism Minister Najib Balala
welcomed the news. “It is very encourag-
ing to note that the project has continued
to make good progress in its ambitious
attempts to save an iconic species from
extinction,” he said in the press release.
Rhinoceroses have very few natural pred-
ators but their numbers have been deci-
mated by poaching since the 1970s.
Modern rhinos have roamed the planet for
26 million years and it is estimated that
more than a million still lived in the wild in
the middle of the 19th century. — AFP 

Harvey Weinstein’s
bid to dismiss two
sex charges fails

Disgraced Hollywood producer
Harvey Weinstein’s bid to have two
charges of sexual assault against a

woman thrown out was rejected by a Los
Angeles judge Thursday. Weinstein,
already convicted of rape in New York,
was extradited last week to the California
city where he once towered over the
movie industry, but now stands accused
of the rape and sexual assault of a total of
five women. Judge Lisa Lench dismissed
the defense’s claim that an alleged rape
and oral copulation by force of a woman
in a hotel room between 2004 and 2005
fell outside the statute of limitations. But
the judge sustained a similar defense
argument involving an allegation of sexual
battery against another woman in 2010,
ordering prosecutors to amend their
charge for it to proceed.

Weinstein’s attorney Mark Werksman
told journalists outside the court following
Thursday’s hearing that “one-fifth of the
prosecution’s case has been gutted.” A
pretrial hearing in the case is set for
September 13. “Pulp Fiction” and
“Shakespeare in Love” producer
Weinstein, 69, is already serving 23 years
in jail in New York. He has denied 11 Los
Angeles charges that, if convicted, could
see him jailed for an additional 140 years.
Widespread sexual abuse and harass-
ment allegations against Weinstein
exploded in 2017, triggering the global
#MeToo movement. In total, nearly 90
women including Angelina Jolie, Gwyneth
Paltrow and Salma Hayek have accused
Weinstein of harassment or assault.
Weinstein has said all his sexual encoun-
ters were consensual. His lawyers
attempted to block the extradition to Los
Angeles on medical grounds, and a judge
has granted a new medical examination.
Werksman last week told reporters that
Weinstein-who attended both Los Angeles
hearings in a wheelchair-is unable to walk
due to a spinal condition. — AFP 

Scarlett Johansson is suing Disney
over its decision to release super-
hero movie “Black Widow” on

streaming at the same time as in theaters,
alleging a breach of contract which cost
the star millions of dollars. Johansson,
one of Hollywood’s biggest and top-paid
stars, was entitled to a percentage of box
office receipts from the much-anticipated
Marvel film, according to a lawsuit filed
Thursday at Los Angeles Superior Court.
The film was originally due for a big-
screen release last year, but was delayed
multiple times due to the COVID-19 pan-
demic and was eventually released this
month simultaneously in theaters and on
Disney+.

Box office analysts have cited the film’s
streaming debut as a major factor in a
lackluster-by Marvel film standards-
release for a film that has grossed just
over $150 million in domestic theaters in
three weeks. “It’s no secret that Disney is
releasing films like Black Widow directly
onto Disney+ to increase subscribers and
thereby boost the company’s stock price-
and that it’s hiding behind COVID-19 as a
pretext to do so,” said Johansson’s attor-
ney John Berlinski in a statement to AFP.
“This will surely not be the last case where
Hollywood talent stands up to Disney and
makes it clear that, whatever the company
may pretend, it has a legal obligation to

honor its contracts,” he added. A
spokesperson for Disney-which owns
superhero movie powerhouse Marvel
Studios-dismissed the lawsuit, telling AFP
in a statement that Disney had not
breached any contract and that “there is
no merit whatsoever to this filing.” “The
lawsuit is especially sad and distressing in
its callous disregard for the horrific and
prolonged global effects of the Covid-19
pandemic,” it said.

‘Keep the revenues’ 
Like many Hollywood studios, Disney

is increasingly prioritizing streaming as a
source of future revenue-a process accel-
erated by the closure of movie theaters
upon the arrival of the pandemic in spring
2020. Following the film’s opening week-
end, Disney issued a press release claim-
ing “Black Widow” had earned “over
$60M” on Disney+ alone, where it was
available to subscribers at an additional
$30 cost. Johansson’s lawsuit says that to
“protect her financial interests, Ms.
Johansson extracted a promise from
Marvel that the release of the Picture
would be a ‘theatrical release,’” which she
understood to mean it would not appear
on streaming until a traditional “window” of
time had elapsed.

But “Disney wanted to lure the
Picture’s audience away from movie the-
atres and towards its owned streaming
service, where it could keep the revenues
for itself while simultaneously growing the
Disney+ subscriber base, a proven way to
boost Disney’s stock price,” it alleges.
“Disney wanted to substantially devalue
Ms. Johansson’s agreement and thereby
enrich itself,” it adds. The Disney
spokesperson said the company “has fully
complied with Ms. Johansson’s contract”
and that the Disney+ streaming release
“has significantly enhanced her ability to
earn additional compensation on top of
the $20M she has received to date.” The
issue of compensation linked to box office
receipts is a growing concern in stream-
ing-focused Hollywood, where such deals
for top A-listers are common.

Rival studio Warner Bros was
slammed last year for a similar decision to
release all of its 2021 movies simultane-
ously in theaters and on its HBO Max plat-
form. Warner renegotiated many of its
deals with stars and filmmakers, reported-
ly paying out $200 million to compensate
for the loss of box office earnings. — AFP

In this file photograph Fatu (background), 19, and her mother Najin, 30, two female northern
white rhinos, the last left on the planet, graze in their secured paddock at The Ol Pejeta
Conservancy in Nanyuki, some 147kms north of the Kenyan capital, Nairobi. — AFP 

Former film producer Harvey Weinsteinlistens
in court as his attorney Mark Werksman is
reflected in the glass in front of him during a
pre-trial hearing for Weinstein. — AFP 

In this file photo US actress Scarlett Johansson
arrives for the 92nd Oscars at the Dolby Theatre
in Hollywood, California. — AFP 

Amanda Knox is complaining angrily
that the new Matt Damon movie
“Stillwater”-a drama about a young

American jailed in Europe for a killing she
insists she did not commit-cashes in on
her own ordeal. Knox and her boyfriend
Raffaele Sollecito were convicted of the
2007 murder of her British roommate
Meredith Kercher in Perugia, Italy while
the women were students there. The trial
was a media sensation on both sides of
the Atlantic and Knox spent four years in
prison before her conviction was over-
turned in 2015.

“Stillwater” director Tom McCarthy told
Vanity Fair magazine this week that his
idea was to “leave the Amanda Knox case
behind.” “But let me take this piece of the
story-an American woman studying
abroad involved in some kind of sensa-
tional crime and she ends up in jail-and
fictionalize everything around it,” he
added. Knox, now 34, erupted Thursday
in a series of tweets. “Does my name
belong to me? My face? What about my
life? My story? Why does my name refer
to events I had no hand in? I return to
these questions because others continue
to profit off my name, face, & story without
my consent. Most recently, the film
#STILLWATER,” Knox wrote. She took
issue with Vanity Fair’s statement that the
movie is “directly inspired by the Amanda
Knox saga.”—AFP

Jacob Desvarieux, the Guadeloupean
co-founder of Caribbean band
Kassav’ which shot to global fame in

the 1980s by creating the fast-beat zouk
music style, has died of COVID-19. Local
media in the French territory of
Guadeloupe announced his death aged
65 late on Friday, prompting an outpour-
ing of grief. “The West Indies, Africa and
music have just lost one of their greatest
ambassadors,” tweeted Senegalese
music star Youssou N’Dour. “Jacob,
thanks to your art, you brought the West
Indies and Africa closer together. Dakar
where you once lived mourns you.
Farewell friend.”

In poor health after undergoing a kid-
ney transplant, the singer and guitarist
was taken to hospital in Pointe-a-Pitre,
Guadeloupe’s largest city, on July 12 after
catching COVID-19. “A giant of zouk
music. An unparalleled guitarist. An
emblematic voice of the West Indies.
Jacob Desvarieux was all of these things
at once,” French President Emmanuel
Macron tweeted. Desvarieux told French
daily Liberation in 2016 that his band
Kassav’ started out in Paris as an experi-
ment. “We wanted to find a soundtrack

that would combine all the previous
(Caribbean) traditions and sounds, but
that would be exportable everywhere,” he
said. And so zouk was born, rising to
global fame, particularly in France and on
the African continent where people partied

to its festive rhythm. “We questioned our
origins through our music,” Desvarieux
told Liberation. “What were we doing
here, we who were black and spoke
French?” 

Kassav’ rose to prominence along with
the increasing popularity of world music in
the 1980s. The brainchild of
Guadeloupean artists Pierre-Edouard
Decimus and Freddy Marshall, the band
was founded in 1979 with Desvarieux, who
was born in Paris and had been influenced
by guitarists Chuck Berry and Jimi Hendrix.
The band’s base style is gwo ka, a kind of
Guadeloupean drumming music, topped
up with ingredients from all over the
Caribbean and a modern twist. Kassav’s
first album was released in 1979, and the
band reached its peak popularity at the
end of the 1980s. It signed a contract with
the multinational CBS record label, and
was praised by jazz legend Miles Davis.
Since then, zouk music’s popularity has
waned but Kassav’ continues to attract
crowds at its concerts. — AFP

New York’s
Broadway mandates 
vaccines, masks 
for all shows

Broadway will require audiences to be
fully vaccinated and wear masks at
all shows, New York’s theatre indus-

try announced Friday, as the US steps up
mandatory vaccinations.  All performers,
backstage crew and theatre staff will also
have to be vaccinated, the Broadway
League said in a statement. The rules will
be in place through October and will apply
to all of Broadway’s 41 theatres, the trade
association added. Masks will be required
except while eating or drinking in designat-
ed locations, the Broadway League added.

“A uniform policy across all New York
City Broadway theatres makes it simple for
our audiences and should give even more
confidence to our guests about how seri-
ously Broadway is taking audience safety,”
said president Charlotte St. Martin. The
body said it would make exceptions for
children under 12, a group not currently eli-
gible for vaccines, and people with a med-
ical condition or closely held religious belief
that prevents vaccination. Those guests
must provide proof of a negative test to get
in. The Broadway League said it would

review the vaccination policy in September
for performances in November and
beyond, adding that it may implement “a
relaxation of certain provisions if the sci-
ence dictates.”

Broadway, which closed when coron-
avirus first swept New York in spring last
year, is due to fully reopen in September.
Prior to the general vaccine mandate, two
shows, “Springsteen on Broadway” and
“Pass Over,” had already announced that
audiences must be vaccinated. The
Broadway League’s announcement comes
after New York’s Metropolitan Opera
announced on Tuesday that it would

require all audiences and performers to be
vaccinated for its upcoming season. The
mandates come as the United States
steps up efforts to boost vaccination rates
as it struggles to contain the highly infec-
tious Delta variant. President Joe Biden on
Thursday asked every US federal worker
to either declare they are fully vaccinated
or wear masks and be tested. California
and New York announced this week that
public sector workers would need to get
vaccinated or take weekly tests. — AFP 

Julianne Moore changed her national-
ity to honor her “foreign mother”.
The ‘Spirit Untamed’ star decided to

take up British citizenship in 2011 to honor
her Scottish-born mother Anne Love
Smith and she has always grown up with
a “strong identity of being part Scottish”.
Speaking about her heritage, she said:
“There are a lot of us in America who are
first-generation Americans, and I’ve
noticed that a lot of us talk a lot about
assimilation - about people coming here
and immediately becoming American. But
that was not my experience.  “My mother
used to tell me all the time that we were
not 100% American.  My grandparents
were very Scottish. My siblings and I all
had kilts and we grew up with a very
strong identity of being part Scottish.”
Julianne penned a book about identity
called My Mom Is A Foreigner But Not To
Me, which she based on her own memo-
ries and experiences of her heritage. She
added: “I wanted to write this book as a
tribute to my mother and to all the other
foreign mothers, as well as to the kids
growing up in a situation where the per-
son who seems very foreign to the rest of
the world is the most familiar person in
the world to them. I can always recognize
someone who is first-generation American
by the little things they do. For instance,
when my daughter was little, I fixed her
hair in two braids because that’s how my
own mother did my hair. But when she
went to school there was only one other
girl in her class who wore her hair that
way, and that little girl’s mother was from
Spain - but for fully American little girls,
their mothers didn’t do that.”

Jacob Desvarieux Julianne Moore

In this file photo, US journalist Amanda Knox
cries as she addresses a panel discussion titled
“Trial by Media” during the Criminal Justice
Festival at the Law University of Modena, north-
ern Italy. — AFP 


